
 
        April 1, 2024 
  
Richard J. Grossman 
Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP 
 
Re: LL Flooring Holdings, Inc. (the “Company”) 

Incoming letter dated January 23, 2024 
 

Dear Richard J. Grossman: 
 

This letter is in response to your correspondence concerning the shareholder 
proposal (the “Proposal”) submitted to the Company by Donovan S. Royal (the 
“Proponent”) for inclusion in the Company’s proxy materials for its upcoming annual 
meeting of security holders.  
 
 There appears to be some basis for your view that the Company may exclude the 
Proposal under Rule 14a-8(f) because the Proponent did not comply with Rule 14a-
8(b)(1)(i). As required by Rule 14a-8(f), the Company notified the Proponent of the 
problem, and the Proponent failed to adequately correct it. Accordingly, we will not 
recommend enforcement action to the Commission if the Company omits the Proposal 
from its proxy materials in reliance on Rules 14a-8(b)(1)(i) and 14a-8(f). In reaching this 
position, we have not found it necessary to address the alternative basis for omission 
upon which the Company relies. 
 

Copies of all of the correspondence on which this response is based will be made 
available on our website at https://www.sec.gov/corpfin/2023-2024-shareholder-
proposals-no-action. 
 
        Sincerely, 
 
        Rule 14a-8 Review Team 
 
 
cc:  Donovan S. Royal  
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From: Alice Givens <agivens@llflooring.com>  
Sent: Thursday, December 7, 2023 3:22 PM 
To: Donovan Royal  
Subject: RE: LL Flooring Holdings, Inc. 

Mr. Royal, 

Thank you for your response.  Attached please find a letter regarding your submission. 

Best, 
Alice Givens 

From: Donovan Royal   
Sent: Tuesday, December 5, 2023 7:07 PM 
To: Alice Givens <agivens@llflooring.com> 
Subject: Re: LL Flooring Holdings, Inc. 

Dear Ms Givens, 

Thank you for your prompt response to my letter.  I intended the proposal to comply with and be 
submitted under both.  Please inform me if my submission is defective in any way, so that I might 
make the necessary corrections to my submission.  Thanks again, and have a nice evening. 

Best Regards, 
Donovan Royal 

On Tuesday, December 5, 2023 at 05:26:56 PM CST, Alice Givens <agivens@llflooring.com> wrote:  

Dear Mr. Royal, 

We are in receipt of your letter dated November 24, 2023.  Please confirm that you intended your proposal to be made 
under the Company’s bylaws and not pursuant to SEC Rule 14a-8. 
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Cell:  

–––––––––––––––––––––––––––––––––––----

4901 Bakers Mill Lane, Richmond VA 23230










































